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Meeting January 27
Annual Contest: We will hold our annual bottle contest in January.  Categories are collector, junior collector,
digger, shard, and go-with.  Club members will bring in their 2003 acquisitions, and we will vote on our favorites.
Winners will be announced at our February banquet.
Collector of the Year will be awarded for the most impressive bottle collected during 2003.
Junior Collector of the Year is limited to club members under age 18.
Digger of the Year  will be awarded for the best bottle dug by a club member during 2003.
Shard of the Year is traditionally awarded for the best broken bottle dug during the past year.   Please do not break
one of your favorites in the hope of winning this contest.
Go-with of the Year entries are collectibles that complement a bottle collection.  Most go-withs are advertising
materials for bottled products.

Odds & Ends
The Baltimore Antique Bottle Club has an excellent new web site.   Please see http://www.baltimorebottleclub.org/ for
Baltimore information including details about the March 7th show.

Jim Sears wishes to thank the Potomac Bottle Collectors for its donation to the Otsego Distric Public Library in memory of
his mother.

Dues are due.  If you have not already paid, please see the form on page 5 of this newsletter.

Our club needs new officers.  Please volunteer!  Yes, we do elect the officers, but only if members agree to be on the ballot.
Our 2003 officers are continuing to serve until we hold elections.

The February “banquet” meeting will be at our usual location, but please plan to arrive around 7 PM so that we can eat
promptly at 7:30.  The club will provide a main course.  Members are welcome to bring a dish to pass, but please come and
eat regardless of whether you have anything to bring.

We may have a great new site for our show.  Details will be announced at the January meeting.

Jessie Ward passed away January 13, 2004.  She was once a member of our club, but she has not been able to drive to
meetings in recent years.

http://members.aol.com/potomacbtl/bottle2.htm
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The Rookie Dig
By Andy Goldfrank

About five years ago, my wife and I were waiting for
a friend, Meredith Miller, to meet up with us at our
loft before we were headed off to a party.  Meredith
had never been to our place before and when she first
walked in, she was immediately drawn to the
thousands of bottles and artifacts displayed in every
window opening.  Even though we were late for the
party, we talked about my collection for almost an
hour – their connection to the historical past, how to
find them, the methods for dating them, the collecting
community, and a million other bottle topics.

As you might expect, I do not mind talking about
bottles.  And most people do not mind listening but
their interest usually stops there.  They may go so far
as expressing interest in tagging along with me on a
dig someday, and my response is always the same:
anyone is welcome to join me on a dig but getting
permission for a site is often last minute so one
would have to commit the night before to getting up
at the crack of dawn the next day, staying out until
daylight fades, undertaking intense physical labor,
returning home with sore muscles and covered in
mud, and accepting the possibility (especially if in
Baltimore) of returning home empty handed.  Not
many make it past this litany without losing interest,
and those who have are filed away in my mental
Rolodex to invite next time a dig pops up and we
need an extra body.  Frankly, such an opportunity
does not come around often and when it does, the
timing is usually 8 p.m. on the evening before we are
scheduled to start at 6:00 the next morning.  But I
ask, and not until last fall did a single soul ever
accept my last-minute invitation.  Meredith was the
first to follow through.

One Friday night when we were all out for a couple
of drinks after work, I received a call on my cell
phone from Peter Rydquist informing me that our
crew was short a body for the next day’s dig.  Sitting
at the bar, I told Meredith about the opportunity and
asked if she might be interested.  She committed
without hesitation to an all-day adventure.  Before the
end of the evening, however, we ended up having to
cancel the dig for reasons that now escape me and
Meredith’s chance to go on her first expedition was
wiped out.  Meredith continued to express an interest
in my bottles, attended the annual Potomac Bottle
Show, and even quizzed one of my digging buddies

       Andy Goldfrank and Meredith Miller at the “rookie dig”
        in Catonsville, Maryland

whom she had met one evening.  Ultimately, my guilt
about snatching away this digging opportunity from
such a willing rookie compelled me to plan another
dig that definitely would include Meredith.

A few months after that first invitation, and after
collaborating with Peter to identify a decent digging
location, Meredith and I set out early one day for
Catonsville, Maryland.  Catonsville is a town on the
outskirts of Baltimore that had always caught my eye
as a potential digging spot.  A few years ago, Phil
Edmonds and I spent a morning scouting out the
town for likely places to ask permission.  As we
drove around, Phil shared some of his knowledge
about the town, from the use of the Spring Grove
Hospital as a ward for injured troops during the Civil
War to the age of the old main thoroughfare to tales
of prior digs.  Over the next couple of years, I read up
on the history of Catonsville in the event that we ever
decided to test our luck for finding bottles there.

In 1805, a westbound county road, which had been
opened in the 1780s by the Ellicotts of Ellicott City
between their Patapsco River flour mill and the town
of Baltimore, became designated by the state
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legislature as the Frederick Turnpike.  (Today, that
route in known as Frederick Road or Maryland Route
144.)  In about 1810, Richard Caton, a joint owner of
the nearby Baltimore Iron Works Company, began
developing property along the roadway under the
authority of his father-in-law Charles Carroll, a
signer of the Declaration of Independence.  The area
he developed became known as Catonville, and by
the 1830s the spelling was changed to the now
familiar Catonsville.  By the 1840s, due to
Catonsville's location along the turnpike, the
geography of the land, and the difficulty involved in
making the journey by horses and wagons, the town
became a popular rest stop for travelers.  This natural
and convenient resting place attracted businessmen to
the area and spurred the growth of the community.

During this same time period, Catonsville’s beautiful
rural landscape, combined with the conveniences of a
developed area, helped to attract a major component
of this growing community's population – wealthy
Baltimoreans.  Wealthy Baltimore families came to
Catonsville to escape the summer heat of the city by
building large estates in the community for use as
summer homes.  The presence of these seasonal
residences generated employment opportunities for
both white and black working-class residents, which
further ensured community stability and growth.
Over the years, many of the summer residents turned
into permanent contributors as the town continued to
grow and new innovations in transportation were
making Catonsville an even more attractive and
convenient location to live.  Ultimately the
businessmen, the wealthy families, and the working
class of the community combined to create the
unusual dynamic of Catonsville’s population.  

An impetus in this transformation from a transient to
permanent community was the establishment of a
horse-car line in 1862.  In addition, from the 1850s to
the 1870s, the Spring Garden Hospital, located on the
outskirts of the town, was slowly constructed and
ultimately helped attract traffic and workers who
would reside permanently in the area.  In 1884, the
Catonsville Short Line Railroad, with a steam engine
pulling passenger and freight cars through residential
land to a terminus on Frederick Road, made
Catonsville more accessible to and from Baltimore,
further contributing to the village's growth.  In the
1890's an electric trolley line replaced the horse-car
lines and connected the town with downtown
Baltimore, making Catonsville a prime location for

early suburban development.  Eventually, with the
advent of major highway building following World
War II, which bypassed the community and slowly
eliminated the use of the once-bustling streetcars,
Catonsville lost its perch on a major thoroughfare and
became a small suburban town situated on the edge
of Baltimore.  It is for this reason that much of the
character, layout, and architecture of the center of
Catonsville that existed before 1920 remains intact
today and also why it is listed on the National
Register of Historic Sites.  These factors no doubt
make it an interesting digging spot.

Meredith and I were scheduled to meet Peter along
the main drag in Catonsville near the bakery so we
could pick up a quick breakfast and hot drink.
Arriving at the construction site less than fifteen
minutes after devouring our breakfast, we hopped out
and started examining the ground with the hope of
seeing an exposed privy, cistern or dump.  The area
was littered with clues for any privy digger, in the
form of porcelain doll parts, pieces of blown bottles
and pottery, and spreads of ash.  Meredith picked up
a couple of whole bottles that rested on the ground
surface, and we quickly focused on an area that
appeared to be undisturbed.  There was evidence of
some older buildings that were now long gone which
paralleled the roads surrounding the construction site.
Peter and I began probing along one potential
property line and soon hit a large pocket of coal ash
and fill dirt.  Meredith stepped in and started digging
a test hole where Peter had hit a solid pocket of trash
from the 1920s.  As she progressed, she expanded the
hole and hit a layer of clay, indicating that we were
not in a pit.  Peter then began probing in the test hole
and ended up hitting the walls of a privy less than
two feet away.  Slowly, we exposed the walls of the
pit, which were stone, circular and about four feet
across.  The top layer of dirt was a mix of light and
dark coal ash along with metal from stoves and barrel
bands.  At the side of the hole where we uncovered
the coal ash was a tile drain pipe; evidently, someone
had converted the privy into a catch basin for water
and back-filled the pipe trench with coal ash
sometime after 1920.  Peter started in the hole and
then I followed.  Shortly after I got in, bottles from
about 1910 to 1920 started pouring out.  We then sent
Meredith into the hole.

Less than two minutes later, the rookie uncovered her
first bottle and it was a fitting one – a local milk quart
embossed “WILTON FARM DAIRY / GEO. J.
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        Wilton Farm Dairy bottle from Caonsfille, Maryland

ZAISER / CATONSVILLE, MD.”  This find would
ensure that Meredith would never forget the location
of her first bottle, her first dig, and her first privy.
We found a few more milk bottles in both pints and
quarts along with 20 or so other bottles of the same
vintage.  Peter then ran the probe in to check the
depth of the hole and determined that we needed to
setup the tripod, as the hole was at least another six
feet deep.  The bottles we found at the top were
sitting on a layer of roofing tar which took us some
time to penetrate and pry out.  Below the tar was a
spongy layer of dirt, ash, and a mass of roots from a
recently cleared tree.  Peter cleaned out the hole until
he hit water, at which point he started a smaller hole

Meredith with her first dug bottle

for bucketing the water.  As he neared finishing the
hole, Peter revealed the top of a bottle sitting against
the wall which looked like an ammonia top.  He tried
to pull the bottle out but it held fast as it was literally
locked in from all the tree roots.  Ten minutes later,
he was able to extract an intact three-gallon demijohn
in aqua with a tooled lip.  Little did we know that
Meredith’s first bottle recovery and Peter’s demijohn
would be the highlights of the dig.

Peter Rydquist with demijohn

Six hours later, as darkness fell, we were about five
feet deeper into the privy with nary a good bottle in
sight.  The digging had been slow and tough because
the hole was wet which required bailing and was
filled with roots which made it difficult to get a
shovel into the dirt.  The bottles got older as we went
deeper into the hole at a rate of about 2 or 3 years
every foot, with a bunch of Baltimore pre-prohibition
beers and other food bottles, both blown and machine
made.  About eight feet down, we neared the bottom
layer which was composed of stones mixed with
nightsoil; everything was blown but was shattered.
There were a number of interesting broken embossed
whiskey flasks from Baltimore but none of the older
bottles we were hoping to find.  It became apparent
that the privy was not much older than the late 1890s.
Nonetheless, we managed to extract some doll parts,
buttons, and marbles.  Throughout the day, Peter and
I both observed that the rookie was holding up her
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end remarkably well – hauling the heavy buckets of
dirt and water around with ease, tugging on the tripod
chain without hesitation, and enjoying the bottle talk.
She was a true asset to the dig.  As we filled in the
privy, Peter and I concurred that there was no way we
could have dug that pit without Meredith’s help.

That evening, as I dropped off a dirty and exhausted
Meredith at her apartment, she told me that she had a
good time and was interested in doing it again.  I
must admit that I was pretty sure that she was
offering nothing more than polite courtesies, but a
few days later, I overheard a conversation between
my wife Joan and Meredith about the Catonsville  dig
and Meredith repeated a number of times how much
she enjoyed digging; she even admitted that she
might be hooked.  I certainly was impressed because,
frankly, this was a tough and physical dig with rather

meager results in terms of bottles.  Meredith’s
enthusiasm for bottles no doubt was real.  It was clear
that not only did she enjoy finding a neat bottle but
she also relished the hunt itself even if the haul was
minimal.  This put a smile on my face because the
reason I became addicted to bottle digging was not
solely the end result of putting cool bottles and other
relics on my shelves, but more significantly the
search for those time capsules of the past.  I thought
to myself, welcome aboard rookie, you’re in for a fun
ride.

Hope you enjoyed this column.  Any comments,
suggestions, or questions, please let me know
either by calling me at 202/588-0543 or by emailing
me at amg_sticky@yahoo.com.  Good luck
searching, Andy.

________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Dues are Due
Our club dues for 2004 are $10 per individual or family.  Make checks payable to Potomac Bottle
Collectors.  Please renew at the January meeting or mail to Jim Sears, 4211 N. 2nd Rd., Apt. 1, Arlington,
VA  22203.

As you renew your membership, please take this opportunity to update your information.  We need
accurate contact information to circulate newsletters, show contracts, and other club information.  Due to
privacy concerns of some members, we will no longer include lists of member names and addresses in the
Pontil, which is posted on the web.  We will still circulate a list to club members.  If you wish any of your
information to be omitted from the list to club members, please indicate this under “special instructions.”

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………….

Name____________________________________ Collecting Interests_____________________

Address__________________________________ _____________________________________

_________________________________________ _____________________________________

_________________________________________ Special Instructions_____________________

Phone____________________________________ _____________________________________

Email____________________________________ _____________________________________
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Upcoming Area Bottle Shows
FEBRUARY 1  -  SOUTH RIVER, NEW JERSEY
New Jersey Antique Bottle Club’s (NJABC) 8th Annual Show & Sale (Sun. 9 AM –
2 PM) at the Knights of Columbus Hall, 88 Jackson St., South River, New Jersey.
INFO: NJABC, 24 Charles St., South River, NJ  08882-1603 or JOE
BUTEWICZ, PH: (732) 238-3238, E-mail: botlman@aol.com.

MARCH 7  -  BALTIMORE, MARYLAND 
The Baltimore Bottle Club 24th Annual Show and Sale (Sun. 8 AM - 3 PM,
Admission $3) at the Physical Education Center, Essex Campus of the Community
College of Baltimore County, 7201 Rossville Blvd. (Exit 34, off I-695), Baltimore,
Maryland 21237. INFO: BOB FORD, PH: (410) 531-9459, E-mail:
bottles@comcast.net, Website: www.baltimorebottleclub.org.

March 14 – TYLERSPORT, PENSYLVANIA
Bucks-Mont 10th Annual Show & Sale, (9 AM to 3 PM), at the Tylersport Fire Co,
PA Route 563, Tylersport, PA. Info: CLAUDE A. WAMBOLD, 1837
Perkiomenville Rd., Perkiomenville, PA 18074, PH: (215) 3234-8413 or GREGORY GIFFORD, 832 Clover
Drive, North Wales, PA 19454, PH: (215) 699-5216, email: arlene@netcarrier.com

MARCH 20 RALEIGH, NORTH CAROLINA
The Raleigh Bottle Club 4th Annual Show & Sale, (9 AM to 3 PM, early buyers 7:30 AM), at the NC State
Fairgrounds, Holshouser Building, Raleigh, NC. Info: DAVID TINGEN , PO Box 18083, Raleigh, NC 27619, PH:
(919) 848-4387, email: rbc@antiquebottles.com

APRIL 25 HARRISONBUBRG, VIRGINIA
The Historical Bottle-Diggers of Virginia's 33rd Annual Show & Sale, (9 AM to 3 PM) at the Rockingham County
Fairgrounds, U.S. Rt. 11 South, Harrisonburg, VA. Info: SONNY SMILEY, 1025 Greendale Rd., Harrisonburg,
VA 22801. PH: (540) 434-1129 or email: lithiaman1@yahoo.com

MAY 16 WASHINGTON, PENNSYLVANIA
Washington County Antique Bottle Club 30th Annual Show & Sale, (9 AM to 3 PM), at the Alpine Star Lodge, 735
Jefferson Ave., (I-70 exit 17), Washington, PA. Info: RUSS CRUPE, 52 Cherry Rd., Avella, PA 15312, PH: (724)
345-3653, email: heidirus@mlynk.com

JUNE 4 & 5 LUMBERTON, NORTH CAROLINA
The Robeson Antique Bottle Club Annual Show & Sale, (Fri. 3 to 9 PM & Sat. 9 AM to 3 PM), at the Farmer's
Market & Expo Center, Exit 14 off I-95, Lumberton, NC. Info: RICHARD STEPHENS , 1830 Riverside Blvd.,
Lumberton, NC. 28358. PH: (910) 738-6075, email: rhstep@nc.rr.com or PAUL VALENTI, PH: (910) 738-3074,
email: cbaxley@nc.rr.com

June 27 is the tentative date for our show.  We expect to confirm the date, location, and chair of the show
at our January meeting.  Contracts will be mailed out in February, and we need to be ready to promote our show
heavily by the time of the March Baltimore show.  Jim Sears would be willing to serve as chair or co-chair, but the
involvement of another person would be most welcome.  Alternatively, someone else could take over sending out
the newsletter, which would free up more of Jim’s time for organizing the show.


